[bookmark: _GoBack]COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 6 February 2020
Horrabin Hall Room 1, 3:30 p.m.

M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: S. Bennett, B. Birnbaum, N. Ekici, L. Hemphill, R. Homer (SGA), B. Intrieri, H. Kamminga-Peck, J. Lin, E. Mannion
EX-OFFICIO: M. Mossman, D. Williams

MEMBERS ABSENT: E. Go, S. Szyjka

GUESTS: Andy Baker, Shelby Henning, Sue Hum-Musser, Lorette Oden, Tim Piper, Renee Polubinsky, Linda Prosise, Jim Schmidt, Sadie Van Dyke

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 23 January 2020

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements

Chairperson Bennett related that after the Cannabis and Culture minor and associated courses were approved at CCPI’s last meeting, it was discovered that there were serious objections to some of the courses from the Department of Health Sciences and Social Work. The coursework did not go forward to Faculty Senate this past Tuesday, February 4; instead, Chairperson Bennett met with both parties this past Friday, January 31, and there is a meeting scheduled for tomorrow, February 9, with Senate Chair Christopher Pynes and College of Education and Human Services Interim Dean Katrina Daytner and representatives from Health Sciences. Since the curriculum was approved by CCPI, it is scheduled to be on the February 18 Faculty Senate agenda for consideration. 

Dr. Mannion asked about the specific objections. Chairperson Bennett responded that no representative from Health Sciences attended the CCPI meeting, so all that was heard at that meeting came from representatives from Liberal Arts and Sciences, History, and Anthropology. He did not get the sense at the CCPI meeting that the objections were as strong as they are; at the CCPI meeting it was only stated that there were some issues or concerns. Following the meeting, Chairperson Bennett received an email indicating that Health Sciences does not approve of the Anthropology courses, which he said is very different language than the tone used at the CCPI meeting. Dr. Mannion asked if Health Sciences does not approve of where the courses are housed or whether they do not approve of the content; Chairperson Bennett responded they object to the content. Ms. Williams remarked that Health Sciences thinks there is too much overlap; Chairperson Bennett clarified their major concern is potential overlap with HE 123. Dr. Intrieri asked if the courses will come back to CCPI; Chairperson Bennett responded he does not know.

III. Old Business – None 

IV. New Business

A. [bookmark: _Hlk23425057]Curricular Requests from the School of Agriculture and the Department of Biological Sciences

1. Request for Cross-Listing

a. BOT 357/HORT 357, Cannabis Biology and Production, 3 s.h.

Motion: To approve cross-listing (Hemphill/Birnbaum)

Biological Sciences professor Sue Hum-Musser told CCPI the cross-listing is requested because the course is relevant to both departments, and they both would like their students to have hands-on experience in this area. She added that Botany does not currently have a course like this one. 

Ms. Prosise asked if the School of Agriculture is aware that the unit responsible for the course will be Biological Sciences; School of Agriculture Director Andy Baker responded that he is and that Agriculture is on board with that. Ms. Prosise pointed out that generally whichever unit’s course is approved first – in this case, HORT 357 – has supervisory control. She added that by signing this cross-listing form, Agriculture will relinquish responsibility for the course. Dr. Baker responded that Agriculture is fine with this. Both he and Dr. Hum-Musser remarked that it was originally thought that the proposals would come through together, but the College of Arts and Sciences requires an additional level of approval, so HORT 357 was approved first.

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS 

	B.	Curricular Requests from the Department of Kinesiology

		1.	Requests for Changes in Course Titles, Course Descriptions, and Credit Hours 

			a.	KIN 319, Principles and Leadership of Stress Management Techniques, 
2 s.h.
Current:	Principles and Leadership of Stress Management Techniques, 2 s.h.
	Development of leadership skills and assessment techniques for stress management. Principles will focus on the skills necessary to be an effective fitness professional of stress management and its relationship to physical fitness.

Proposed:	Exercise Psychology and Stress Management, 3 s.h.
Theories, concepts, and principles of exercise psychology and stress management will be covered with focus on skills necessary to be an effective exercise psychologist and fitness and wellness professional of stress management techniques.

				Motion: To approve KIN 319 (Intrieri/Ekici)

Kinesiology professor Tim Piper explained that KIN 319 was originally a freshmen stress management course, but it was found that there was not enough content on exercise psychology. He added that the Exercise Science major deals with clinical as well as applied aspects of exercise science, so the department wants to emphasize the psychological elements and increase the credit hours from 2 s.h. to 3 s.h. 

Dr. Intrieri asked why it is necessary to add 1 s.h. to the class. Dr. Piper responded that the course is currently consumed by stress management techniques, such as meditation, and there is currently very little content on exercise psychology. He stated that the additional psychological material will be taken from KIN 359. Dr. Piper told CCPI that there are currently only two weeks for discussion of exercise psychology in KIN 319, which is not enough time to cover goal setting, behavior modification, and other aspects. Dr. Intrieri acknowledged that the Department of Psychology Chair approved the change, but said that he wanted to know more specifically about the two weeks of additional information on behavior modification. Dr. Piper reiterated that the material is already being covered in KIN 359 but is being moved to KIN 319. He said it stresses coaching skills. He added that the department would like to emphasize exercise psychology skills for six to eight weeks rather than the current two weeks in order to expand on behavior modification. Dr. Intrieri asked if KIN 319 will emphasize research or evidenced-based treatment information; Dr. Piper replied that they always emphasize this. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

			b.	KIN 359, Sport and Exercise Psychology, 3 s.h.
Current:	Sport and Exercise Psychology
	An introduction to sport and exercise psychology theories and research including application to performance enhancement. Selected topics include motivation, confidence, stress and anxiety, exercise behavior and adherence, concentration, team dynamics, performance enhancement, and professional and ethical issues. 

Proposed:	Sport Psychology
	An introduction to sport psychology theories and research including application to performance enhancement. Selected topics include motivation, confidence, stress and anxiety, concentration, team dynamics, performance enhancement, and professional and ethical issues. 

Motion: To approve KIN 359 (Ekici/Hemphill)

Dr. Piper stated that with this change KIN 359 will become strictly a sports psychology course. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

		2.	Request for Change of Major 

			a.	Exercise Science

Motion: To approve change of major (Kamminga-Peck/Hemphill)

Dr. Piper related that the department had only intended to adjust the program a little bit, but through that process it was determined that Exercise Science is a comprehensive major. He stated that at this point the department tried to move things around to accommodate students who want to take classes outside of Exercise Science, such as Zoology, and move courses from existing requirements to different slots in the program. He added that the major now includes specialized areas in Kinesiology in its Directed Electives so that students can focus on a certain area since Exercise Science covers everything from clinical settings to personal training, strength, and conditioning. 

Dr. Intrieri asked why the department is making Exercise Science a comprehensive major; Dr. Piper replied that it already was. Ms. Williams explained that the major had too many hours, so by definition it was already comprehensive, but nobody had realized this. Ms. Prosise added that Exercise Science was a comprehensive major requiring a minor, and that is not allowed. 

Dr. Intrieri asked if the major has two tracks. Dr. Piper replied that there are no formal tracks. He added that many students want to work in the clinical fields of physical or occupational therapy while others may want to emphasize sports performance or other aspects, but it is all the same degree. Dr. Intrieri asked if this is done through advising; Dr. Piper confirmed it is. Kinesiology Chair Renee Polubinsky added that when students express an interest in anatomy, for instance, advisors will put them into courses that will allow them to get the flavor of a more stringent science-based curriculum so they can see if they will be successful in that field. Similarly, if students want to explore cardiac rehabilitation, advising can help them gain more experience in that area. Dr. Polubinsky added it is a way for students to dip their toes into different aspects of Exercise Science. 

Dr. Intrieri asked what would happen if a student takes KIN 290, Anatomy and Physiology I, but does not want to go into physical or occupational therapy. Dr. Polubinsky replied that the department still has much success with that. She stated that most physical therapy/occupational therapy programs require six to eight hours of sequenced Anatomy/Physiology, Chemistry, and Physics; Kinesiology offers Anatomy and Physiology I and II (6 s.h.), and then the student may take KIN 396, Surface Palpations and Muscle Testing (2 s.h.), so that they can get their eight hours. She said that Kinesiology has had great success in placing students in prestigious physical therapy schools. Dr. Piper added that if students change their coursework their last semester, it does not affect them, but they do have the option of specializing early on. 

Ms. Williams asked whether a student who takes the two Anatomy and Physiology courses (6 s.h.) would have to take 9 s.h. of specialized areas within Directed Electives. She suggested that if 15 s.h. of Directed Electives are required, the specified hours of 3-4, 3-4, and 7-9 be removed from the form to make this clearer. Kinesiology agreed to this change.

Dr. Lin asked if someone graduating with this degree will have taken sufficient breadth of material. Dr. Piper replied that many schools are just clinical focused while WIU’s program is broader. He pointed out that there is both a department core of common classes throughout Exercise Science as well as a major core, which includes unique classes. He said many schools just do the basic departmental core and Anatomy/Physiology and are then just rehab focused, but WIU’s program includes classes which are specialized in the field, such as KIN 343, Cardiovascular Exercise Principles and Assessment, and KIN 347, Strength and Conditioning Principles and Methods. He added that classes range from clinical to sport performance to wellness to exercise stress management. 

Dr. Polubinsky added that the cardiac rehabilitation courses are hospital based and are intended for those students who want to work in health care. She said stress and training coursework is for those students who want to work with intercollegiate athletics. Dr. Polubinsky added that these students go on for advanced certifications and sit for separate board exams in order to become fitness specialists.

Dr. Lin said CCPI needs to make sure that not all 120 hours of the major are dedicated to Kinesiology. Ms. Williams clarified that if a student takes 61 hours for the major, CCPI needs to know that within those 61 hours there are at least 15 hours that are sufficiently different; for instance, wellness training sounds like a different type of class than sports performance. Dr. Piper replied that he does not know the breakdown of specialized courses, but in many other institutions students just focus on one area and require less hours of exercise science than WIU’s program. Ms. Williams suggested that Kinesiology make a chart of which courses would meet the requirement for 15 hours outside the major in case this question comes up at Faculty Senate. Dr. Lin stressed that comprehensive majors need to have both depth and breadth.

Changes:
· Change Major Core hours to 32 in chart.
· Change Directed Electives to 15 s.h. in chart.
· Change Open Electives to 18 s.h. in chart and remove “15 s.h. of which must be outside the major discipline.”
· In Summary of Changes, change 34 to 32 in the statement, “Reduced the Major Core total from 39-40 s.h. to 34 s.h.”

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

V.	Provost’s Report

Associate Provost Mossman remarked that during the conversations today no one asked how assessment of student learning led to the changes being requested, and the Higher Learning Commission says this needs to happen. He believes that in future CCPI needs to think hard about how to connect the two. Associate Provost Mossman observed that every year departments work on student learning assessment in their programs, but this seems to be utterly devolved from the program proposals and curricular revision. He considered asking CCPI to add this to the forms, but after talking with Ms. Prosise and bringing it up at a recent College of Arts and Sciences Curriculum Committee meeting he realized that might not be a good idea. He suggested that CCPI talk about this as a council when a change is submitted. He would like to see CCPI talk about ways to connect student learning assessment and curricular revisions on campus. Dr. Intrieri asked if there is anything Associate Provost Mossman could provide for CCPI members to read that would solidify the idea he is putting forward. Associate Provost Mossman replied there is tons of material, and he would be happy to provide a bibliography and sample articles to CCPI on co-curricular and student learning assessment. He added that the Higher Learning Commission is really interested in this now, but WIU is in a good place with them regarding student learning assessment; the University has years of data. 

Dr. Intrieri stated that he would pass the information along to the Department of Psychology Curriculum Committee. He related that Psychology continuously does these assessments. He asked what the next steps are that the department would need to take if they see potential deficiencies or things that need to be changed. Associate Provost Mossman stated that in the past it has seemed like disciplines were doing assessment alone rather than getting the level of institutional support and assessment culture that they probably needed. He thinks one way to build this is to make it part of the process. He thinks the University does an excellent job of applying scrutiny to its curricular programs, but that happens without thinking about assessment reports. Associate Provost Mossman remarked that often these reports fall to a couple of people within a department to compile, but he thinks assessment should be more formally connected to the curricular process. He thinks this can start by talking about student learning assessment at CCPI.

Motion: To adjourn (Hemphill)

The Council adjourned at 4:15 p.m.  

			Bob Intrieri, Vice Chair

			Steve Bennett, CCPI Chair 
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